
9. FOREST COMMUNITY 

Earlier, the forest was compared to an apartment 
building. Actually, the forest is a whole community 
of plants and animals living together and depending 
on one another for survival. If all the trees here were 
to die or be cut down, the squirrels and other small 
rodents would have to leave or die. Not only would 
their source of food and hiding places be gone, but 
the climate would become too harsh without the 
tempering influence of the trees. In the absence of 
rodents on which to feed, the owls and hawks would 
have to migrate. 

Take a moment and consider what else would be 
affected by the loss of these trees. How many effects 
can you think of? 

10. SENTINEL SNAG 

That old snag once contained a prize sought by many 
people. Someone drove bolts into the tree in an 
attempt to climb up to the prize. The charred heart 
shows that another person tried to smoke something 
out of the tree. Finally, after the 1962 Columbus Day 
wind storm blew the weakened tree down, the prize 
was captured. Look into the hollow bole near the 
chain saw cuts and you will see that the prize was 
honey. Some of the wax still remains. 

11. SAPSUCKER TREE 

The sapsucker, a kind of woodpecker, drilled all the 
holes in this tree to get at the sweet, sticky sap. Soon 
after the holes were drilled, the sap flowed into them 
and attracted flies and other insects. Some of the 
insects became trapped in the sticky syrup until the 
sapsucker returned for the second course of his meal. 

12. LIVING STUMP 

The dead tree here is being replaced by a living plant. 
The seeds of this blackberry shrub landed on the 
stump and grew in this unusual habitat. The stump 
shelters the blackberry from the wind, excessive rain, 
cold and heat, and protects it from trampling by 
animals and people. The blackberry's roots find food 
in the decaying stump as the wood is broken down 
and returned to the soil. Feel the top of the stump 
and you will find soil already. 

13. SLIM JIMS BRIDGE 

On this trail you have seen several examples of man's 
activities and how nature gradually erases them. Slim 
Jim inflicted his scars on this alder tree a half century 
ago, and the tree has been trying to heal evei since. 
Not all man's activities are damaging though. In 
making this area a part of Ridgefield National Wildlife 
Refuge, man is protecting the land and its wildlife 
communities from abuse and providing food and 
shelter for the inhabitants. 
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OAK GROVE TRAIL 
Ridgefield National Wildlife Refuge 

Meandering beside marshes, over streams and through 
woods, this 1/2 mile loop trail guides you through 
groves of the massive Oregon white oak. Some of the 
trees are gnarled, moss-bearded old giants, with short, 
thick trunks and heavy limbs. Many wildflowers add 
splashes of color in the spring, while leaves pave the 
ground with gold in the autumn. 

Birds and mammals are plentiful, but their presence 
can only be detected by a keen ear and eye. To 
discover them, you must: be quiet, be alert, be 
inquisitive. Try to use all your senses — seeing, 
hearing, tasting, touching and smelling — to notice 
more about all that is around you as you walk along. 

Cattle grazing is presently used as a management tool 
on the lands crossed by this trail. During the spring 
and summer you may encounter some of these 
animals along the way. While there is little cause for 
concern, any large animal, especially a bull, should be 
treated with due respect. 

The stops in this guide correspond to numbered 
markers along the trail. Follow the blue arrows to 
stay on the trail. 

OREGON WHITE OAK CALIFORNIA BLACK OAK 

1. THE MIGHTY OAK 

Acorn goes with oak like "quack" with duck. If the 
tree has an acorn, it's an oak. After you know the 
tree is an oak, you can tell by its leaf which species it 
is. 

Pick up a leaf from beneath these trees. You will 
notice that the lobes are rounded, marking the tree as 
a white oak. Black oaks, the other main type growing 
in the Northwest, have spine-tipped leaves. 

When winter bares their craggy crowns, many oaks 
are seen to be inhabited by mistletoe. Mistletoe is a 
partial parasite, for though it has green leaves and can 
carry on photosynthesis, it obtains water and nutri
ents from its tree host. 

2. SHELTERBELT 

An early settler cleared off the trees along this strip 
and planted grain. He built a fence to keep his cattle 
out. Since the cattle could not come through, and the 
plow could only come so close, rose bushes grew 
thick near and under the protection of the fence. 
Now the remains of the fence are preserved by the 
rose bushes. 

These thorny thickets also provide safety, homes and 
food for many small animals. As you walk along here, 
look into the bushes for signs such as nests, tracks, 
droppings, nibbled twigs and spider webs. 

3. INSECT NURSERY 

By now you have probably noticed the galls, or "oak 
apples," on these trees. The gall wasp stings the 
leaves, bark or twigs of the trees and lays her eggs in 
the hole. The sting causes a swelling to grow on the 
tree, surrounding the egg and furnishing the larva that 
hatches a home and plenty of plant food. When the 
young wasp grows to adulthood, it cuts its way out of 
the gall. 

Cut a gall open and see if you can find where the 
larva lived. 

4. GHOSTS OF THE PAST 

The grain from the field you just passed was ground 
into flour at the grist mill that once stood upstream, 
behind that maple tree with the blackened base. 

For thousands of years before any white men came, 
the Indians gathered acorns here, shelled them and 
roasted the meats, then ground them into flour 
between stones. And, before anyone ever thought of 
raising cattle here, the Indians hunted game. 

The Indians found part of their food here, just as the 
pioneers did later and people still do today. What 
foods might people find here now? 

5. MOLE HOLES 

The burrow exits nearby are a sign that moles have 
been plowing this meadow. Literally swimming 
through the soil in pursuit of their insect food, moles 
improve the soil. Their digging activities mix sub
surface soil with humus to form topsoil, while the 
tunnels serve as irrigation ditches in dry pasturelands. 
Moles check wasteful water runoff by churning the 
earth, and they help water and oxygen penetrate the 
soil. 

6. URBAN DEVELOPMENT 

This area might be said to resemble the high rise 
apartment buildings of a large city. You just observed 
the back doors to the homes of the basement 
dwelling moles. You know that rabbits, mice, deer 
and other animals live on the ground level of the 
forest and that most of the movement through the 
area happens here. Now look around and find the 
entrances to the apartment homes of some animals 
that live in the upper stories. 

Squirrels, chipmunks, birds and all kinds of insects 
live in the hollow trees you can see from here. 

7. NICHE 

A large mass of sticks and grasses in the top of one of 
the fiT trees on the left of the trail is the penthouse 
home of a pair of red-tailed hawks. Their territory 
probably extends for a half mile in all directions. This 
same territory is also occupied by owls. Do you 
suppose they and the hawks compete much for food? 
Why? 

Each of these species of birds has a definite role, or 
"niche," in the community. The hawks hunt meadow 
mice during the day, while the owls hunt deer mice 
and moles in the same territory at night. 

8. READING THE WOODS 

An observant hiker can learn to read the past, present 
and immediate future of a forest area in the clues left 
by nature and man. The old Douglas firs that once 
stood on the left were cut down in 1948. Can you 
read the clues on these stumps? 

Look closely at the pattern of growth rings on Stump 
'A'. There is a layer of wood for each year of growth. 
Some tree species will show light spring wood and 
dark summer wood in each year's growth. Drought 
years cause occasional narrow growth rings, while 
crowding causes zones of narrow rings. The burl 
growth in the layer between the bark and the wood 
resulted when a nearby standing tree made a vain 
attempt to heal the cut tree through interconnected 
roots. 

Insect infestation, lichen growth and mushrooms are 
slowly decomposing Stump 'B', using the nutrients 
being released from the decaying wood. Eventually, 
all the dead wood will return to the soil where its 
chemicals can be used by new plants. 

The top of the Stump 'C tree can still be found if 
you check the scars on nearby trees. You can see that 
one oak was bent and pruned of its branches, and two 
others were spread apart when the tree was felled. 


